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CONGRATULATIONS TO OUR NATIONAL SENIOR MEN’S TEAM
A HISTORICAL WINNING TOUR TO AUSTRALIA 2017

TRAVIS TIMM – nominated Man on the Match  1st Test

GRAHAM MACLARTY – nominated Man of the Match 2nd Test

And Player of the series

Jan Albert Steenkamp

Retief Steenkamp

Stefan Harris

Attie Van Wyk

Nico Van Wyk

Coach – Bruce Maclarty

Manager – Helene Steenkamp

A big thank you to all the horse co ordinators, helpers and supporters of the tour.

Coaches View Tour Report.

I cannot believe that it's all over!!  History made!! Unhappy Australians, and now back to the real world!! 

A very big and general thank you to all of you who made the success of this tour possible. For fear of leaving somebody out I will stay away from naming names but this success was in the truest form a team effort!!    

I know that many of you followed our progress on the airwaves or on the FB video feed but neither of those do justice to the atmosphere created by our hosts by holding night games at a 96 team tournament!! 

To say the least it was an electric hostile environment but in many regards it brought out the best in the "boys".  Before each game my final request to the team was very simple "make the crowd go quiet" .   Winning under these conditions was always going to be difficult, Australia boast a proud record of never having lost a series at home and were not going to give that up without a fight !! 

The first game was surreal in many ways as we got off to the perfect start and ended the chukka 4....1 up. We managed to stay in front and as we started to work out our horses the confidence grew. Our line outs were good and our no 1's conversion rate nearly 100%.....it's an easy game when you convert all your possession.  At the final whistle, 10 goals ahead, the series was ours to lose. 

The 2nd game - what a difference 24 hours makes to a host team with their backs to the wall!! At our team meeting we had discussed the fact that to outplay us the Aussie had to put us off our ball orientated game and the most likely place to start was with a physical onslaught in the line-outs. What followed was way beyond anything I could have anticipated and the game turned into something more resembling a cage fighting expo. Let's just say that after absorbing a few "punches" we were able to start playing polocrosse and after being 9 or so goals down managed to finish strongly to run out winners by 4 goals. It was hard to fathom that the series was ours!! A few celebratory beers turned into a show and tell session to see who had the most battle scars!  

The 3rd game- sometimes it is hard to get motivated for a game at the end of a victorious series but with this team that was not the case. To cover all my bases I asked Kirsten, our sports psychologist, to prepare a different final team session as I knew that Australia would be desperate to finish as 2-1 loser rather than 3-0 and I'm very glad that I did as Aussie really came out with intent and forced us to stage another "come from behind to win game".  It is a testament to the character of these players that not only did they manage to win two games that many teams would have lost but they did so in such a manner that I never felt that we were out of the game or that it had got beyond us. At one point in the 2nd game, 9 goals down,   I was asked by a concerned spectator "what are you going to do "? I replied that I was not sure but what I was sure of was that I was not going to panic!! This team never panicked, stayed true to its structures, believed in its combinations, focused on the basics, rode the Aussie horses better than Australians and played for each other and their country. 

These young men will go down in the annals of South African polocrosse history as the first team to win in Australia and many will say it is the best men's team ever! Who knows about that, ever and never are two words just itching to prove us wrong and my hope is that they are just the first of many successful teams that go to Australia and conquer the inventors of the Game!!  

I might keep some of the other tour moments/stories for the next newsletter but in closing I would like to thank the players for the memories they have created through hard work and personal sacrifice, Steff's long blond locks spring to mind as does Gray's black and blue rib cage. We went on an awesome journey and with a great bunch of mates, what more can you ask for.

Cheers Bruce

BEING ON TOUR
 

A report back from the LADIES MANAGER on the recent OUTBOUND TOUR to Australia (this is about my experiences of being on Tour, I will thank Sponsors in my next mail – as I cannot adequately thank them here):

 

When Helene asked me to manage the Ladies Team who would be touring Australia along with a Mens Team, my first reaction was:

“I don’t need to take 6 days leave to be beside a polocrosse field – no matter the country”

 

I WAS WRONG!

 

Apart from the “job” stress of raising money, spending it & trying to do good by all, representing & being on tour with a team of National Sportswomen and Men was an honour & a privilege!

 

AND DOING THIS ALONGSIDE FELLOW COUNTRYMEN & WOMEN VOLUNTEERS/SUPPORTERS was incredibly humbling & special!

 

In a nutshell, apart from the people listed further below who accepted “jobs”, the following persons comprised the SA Supporters who all just pitched in to help & support our 2 Teams:

· Our right-hand in Aus, ex-pats RICHARD & IRMA MEAKER, set up an amazing “day camp” for us at the fields and stayed there to look after, shop, cook, clean-up & wash for us, as well as getting us a bus at a great rate & the free use of their car!

· World Cup Sponsors, ONE INSURANCE’s Sharon & Henry Simpson, made Australia their holiday destination so that they could join us for the week, shop, cook & clean-up for us too (also sponsored one evening meal for everyone).

· SHANNON & SAM GILSON extended their stay after Albury to brilliantly photograph our experiences and help with the horses.

· As did ANTOINETTE, CAELAN & KEARA MATTHEUS, who also shopped, cooked & washed clothes for us and helped with the horses.

· As did CAROLINE & CAMRYN MINNAAR help with the horses.

· JANE & RUTH O’SULLIVAN cleaned-up & washed clothes for us and helped with the horses.

· PETER & HYLTON CHOICE and TONY HIGGS were on hand for all things polocrosse & helped with horses

· KAREN COCKER was a great assistant to Ladies Horse-Coordinator JAMES HACKLAND. 

· JACQUIE MINNAAR helped both the Ladies & the Men (our Ladies reserve who chose to tour with us )

· JOHAN DE JAGER helped the Ladies

· CHARLOTTE PYKETT, JOSH LE ROUX & KEENAN CLASSEN were great assistants to Mens Horse-Co-ordinator CAMILLA HARRIS.

· As was HETTA CARTHEW who came over from the UK specially to assist our Men.

· COLIN STOREY & GYSBERT BOONZAIER (SA’s living in Aus) came and helped with the horses.

· GRAHAM BENNETT saw to it that we had a Cooker, Urn & extra Cooler Boxes

· GERT & IRMA VAN DER MERWE were always on hand to help

· DEON, SHARON & SAM who helped us at the Horse & Jockey Motel & came to watch every game with us

· And then all the other SUPPORTERS: Tersia & Marietjie (SA), Teresa, Albert, Jenna & Nicole Vermaas (ex-Sa in Aus), Sally, Rikki & Stacey Carey (ex-Zim in Aus), Nola, Ben & Shellie Kloppers (ex-Zim in NZ), Marlene Boshoff (ex-SA in Aus), Rob & Judy Hendry (ex-SA in Aus), Kane & Gail Matthews (ex-Zim in NZ), Rob & Sherry Heathcote (ex-Zim in NZ), Roy Pistorius (ex-Zim in Aus), Rich Games (ex-Zim in Aus)  
· PJ & Wendy Roodt for lending us “the Green Machine” Pajero & trailer for the duration of our stay

· And then singling out a few Aussies who went over & above their call of duty:  

Merv Mangan & his brother Chris, for housing Gavin Flowers and lending us the "pick up" ( a double cab bakkie which was very handy transporting tack and players), Carolyn Garland for 40 seater bus to & fro airport and assisting with a pile of yellow bandages . And I regret I don’t have the young lady’s name on hand who loaned us the use of her Beamer throughout.

OUR TOURING PARTY: 

OFFICIALS:

SA President – Hannes Van Aswegen
SA Chief Umpire – Gavin Flowers

 

                                  MENS TEAM:                             LADIES TEAM:

Coach –                     Bruce MacLarty                        Gavin Cocker

Manager –                Helene Steenkamp                     Sam Hewitson

Umpire –                   Paddy O’Sullivan                       Henry Harris

Horse Coordinator – Camilla Harris                           James Hackland

Captain –                  Jannie Steenkamp                      Jean Hackland

Men’s Team –                     Graham MacLarty, Travis Timm, Attie van Wyk, Nico van Wyk, Retief Steenkamp & Stefan Harris

Ladies Team –                    Celicia Jacobs, Dawnay Jacobs, Natalie MacLarty, Elri van der Merwe, Leigh Higgs & Caley Higgs 
 

I apologise if I have left anybody out – I am human and err often! I will re-read my mail & want to add to it, but work beckons….
It was great to meet so many new people (now friends) who share/d a common pride in our National Ladies & Men!

Win or Lose on the field, the camaraderie of the trip was an outright WINNER! 

 
I would do this “job” again (and much better next time, based on this experience).

And I would recommend to anyone: consider planning a holiday to Queensland Australia (Warwick) in mid-April 2019 to join the SA SUPPORTERS TOURING PARTY and support our WORLD CUP TEAM as they defend their back-to-back WORLD CHAMPION TITLES.

Speak to Helene or me if you need any assistance with regards to Accomodation, Budgeting, etc.

 

THANKS HELENE FOR BRINGING ME ON BOARD!

 

Kind regards,

Sam.

Samantha Hewitson
SA LADIES MANAGER
Australia Tour – April 2017
Please note:  There are still raffle tickets to be sold before the draw at SA champs, we are relying on your support.
Captain’s Corner – Junior Classic

Watch out world – our juniors are coming! When watching snippets of the Junior Classic during our recent training camp in Mooiriver, this was the only thought going through my mind. Skill, strategy, and horsemanship were definitely present and I would like to congratulate every single one of you who participated in the Junior Classic this year. 
The Junior Classic was always a favourite tournament of mine.  As one of the most prestigious tournaments of the year, it was great to see so many youngsters, strongly supported by willing parents, playing at the 2017 Junior Classic. It is an honour to be able to play, so give your parents a big hug and say ‘thank you’.  Well done to the organisers and coaches as well – you are the ones keeping all that the Junior Classic encompasses alive.  
 

The Junior Classic is where it all started for me so I would like to give you some words of advice in your journey to the top:

 

1.      “Practice makes Perfect”

Your dedication and commitment to the sport is so important - no one ever reached their full potential without it. Practice really does make perfect… and “the more you practice, the luckier you get”.  Let’s not forget the importance of school work and school sport, but in your spare time I recommend practicing as much as you can.  I take every opportunity to do some ball skills - throw the ball against a net, with someone else, or perfect some ball skill drills. A great one is to write up the numbers 1 – 10 on the wall, in random places, and aim to hit a certain number on every throw. This always improves stick-work, accuracy, and eye-hand coordination.

 

2.       Ride as much as possible

Time in the saddle is just as important as your polocrosse skill.  Some of the best advice I was given is to ride as many different horses, as often as you can. This will help with being ‘riding-fit’, will improve your riding and will make you a more confident rider - all key factors in getting to the top.  Riding is often the distinguishing factor between as good player and a brilliant player. Your ability to ride different horses will definitely have a vital role to play in selection for teams. Remember that polocrosse is all about the horse-rider combination.

3.       Our four-legged, faithful, friends

In my opinion, the horses are the most important team-players in this sport. Without them, there would be no game. It was awesome to hear that horse care was a feature at the coaching after the Junior Classic.  It is essential to make sure your horses have the right care that they need, and are paid the respect that they deserve. They give their everything for us so we should do the same for them. Always put your horse first!
 

4.       There is no “I” in TEAM

Polocrosse is a team sport. It is not all about you and you certainly can’t win a game on your own.  I always remember trying to do too much on the field, and it took some time to realise that you a number 1, 2 and 3 for a reason. Every player has a job, and the game will only work well when the players work as a team.  

Another important point is to remember that team mates are there to pick you up when times are tough – not to bring each other down.  No loss, and subsequently no win, can be claimed by an individual when playing a team sport.  Strive to be a player that can motivate your team and keep spirits high, which leads into my last point.  
 

 

5.       Attitude is key

Finally, having the right attitude is key.  When it comes to team selection everyone will experience some form of disappointment along the way, I did – many times.  But, it is how you react to these disappointments that make you a champion. Learn from the experiences presented to you, positive and negative, and build on them to make it to your goal.  You may even experience disappointment in a team setting where some decisions are made for the better of the team – and this is important to understand and contributes to your ability to be a team player.  Don’t let a team decision be the reason for your shoulders to drop.
 

So from my side, keep your head held high, shoulders back, chin up, and NEVER GIVE UP! I am so looking forward to seeing what SA Junior Polocrosse presents in the future. 
 

 

Kind regards,
Jannie Steenkamp
Captain - SA Polocrosse
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UMPIRE’S   WHISTLE
Hi all.
Well in last month’s letter we asked about rule 26.

The answer is simple- NO GOAL- 

Rule 26 (a)(b)(d), the English wording is very clear as to how a goal is scored.

TEGWAANS EASTER TOURNAMENT.
The tournament committee reported back to me of a fiasco of note- why cannot players, teams do simple things like supply a umpires horse or even get people to do table duty.

Umpires did not turn up- why cannot players read the notice board- why rely on a PA system to remind you!!!!

It seems a captain is no longer doing their duties by advising teams of game times, what field, umpire horses and even a simple table duty- 

I have suggested in future a host club to provide and teams must pay for these services.

Also how can a game commence with only 1 umpire on horseback- umpires were there but no horses- I have had a major written complaint from MP champs, but who said the game can go ahead????

Investigations have revealed the captains said go ahead- but cried like a stuck pig when the only umpire on horseback did not see infringements.

Moral of story- do not play a game with only 1 umpire( peewee division- can be requested depending on merits of teams)

AUSTRALIAN TOUR.

We knew this tour was not going to be easy- so true to its word, umpiring proved a difficult challenge from the word go.

SA had 1 umpire on this tour and at the 11th hour Aussie provided 2- so my plan B kicked into place , and Henry Harris umpired for the Ladies. This also enforced our equal representation at the umpires meetings, where it was requested by management on tour we ensure equal votes should it be needed.

Thursday nights 1 st game- ladies umpiring went pretty smoothly, but the men’s was a circus- every time the umpires disagreed it was brought back to the tournament referee and decision went Aussies way- I was not allowed to chat to the umpires, as Australia demanded only 1 person on the field which was IPC umpire. Well I proved that not whole instruction was going to umpires from referee-

Friday night’s games were much better on umpiring, still not even close to what should have been done, but now I was allowed to chat more as I threw my toys out the cot the night before and at the umpires meeting in the morning. 

Saturdays night game was again a challenge but we got through again with some heated debates.

Well done to Patrick and Henry- their job was not easy, and having a strong 3000+ Australian crowd , as well as pubs open did not help- keeping our cool was a challenge.

92 teams participated at the Barastock tournament during the day- which ran like clockwork- within 1 minute of the prescribed time, 8 fields started play in the mornings- if you were late the ball was thrown in.

There was no such thing as no table duty or no umpires horses- field managers threw the ball in and the clock started-

Umpiring is a challenge as I noticed lots of problems in this area- and games C division down only had 1 umpire- when I asked players how they got around 1 umpire not being biased – I was told we do not question, we do as they say or we go home!!!!!! 

They just want to play Polocrosse- and the horse transport there is mind blowing when you see what beautiful rigs are around- all with sleeping compartments etc.

There were some really good games to watch, and I also noticed that vets were at their vet station during the game times.

Farriers were there as well , but only at certain times so you had to make sure you knew what time.

Paramedics were good and well equipped, except for 1 instance where all 8 fields stopped due to a goal judge being run over and needed hospital urgently- so as there was a communication error between the standby ambulance- games had to stop.

Gate fee was 25 dollars for 3 days- regardless if you were a player, driver, aunty or parent- everyone paid- I know as I was at the fields every morning at 6 am and left at 10pm, as the person I was staying with- his duty with 4 others was to man the only gate in and out ensuring you had your arm band on- even the bus, everyone had to have a armband.

We had our IPC meeting and SA got what we asked for- even to the extent that I work with the IPC umpire for Africa and areas- and not him at the top.

International rules were discussed and are being updated as we speak- only minor changes like in the wording- practice fields must be same a surface on game field- as we practiced on sand but played on grass.

We got our ruling for horse pools at internationals- players will have 2 horses, and you may ride your own horse- so if a team is 6 you get 12 horses, 7 you get 14 and so on.

Internationals, unbiased umpiring, by having neutral umpires at all international games is a must- in 2018 a levy of 2 dollars per player will be charged, ring fenced for umpiring and to upgrade worldwide umpiring in all countries- again a win for SA as we are the leaders in umpiring for sure.

I would like to thank the teams, both ladies and men, as well as coaches, managers , horse co-ordinators, helpers and even our own SA tent town of ex SA patriots-, for an experience of note- it was a great pleasure to  be part of this tour- experiences we have learn’t for our upcoming 2019 world cup at same venue- we now go forward with our eyes wide open and experience of note.

To my host in Warwick- Merv  Mangan- a huge thank you for your hospitality and home from home where I had the great experience of staying on his farm only 6 km away from the fields.

If anyone wants to experience the Australian farm style and play Polocrosse- please contact me for his number- I have already booked his awesome farm for the 2019 world cup and our SA contingent.

Regards

Gav Flowers.

Congratulations to our PASA president and his beautiful bride Nicola on their recent nuptuals.
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We wish you the best !!

BLAST FROM THE PAST 
Extracted from the memory of Tony Higgs
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1972: Mighty Matamo -  Jack Higgs, Megan Grant (nee Shiever), Norman Ardé, Shireen Drummond (Shiever), Hugh Braithwaite and Anthony Keith.

Horses:  Greywing, Idlewild, Deon, Firefly, Sundowner and Malter.
If anyone would like to share some memories, feel free to send them through to the pasa desk
Report – East London Agric Tournament – by Julie Skinner
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Development Session playing 5 aside.

East London’s tournament held in conjunction with the East London Show. 
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East London Polocrosse celebrates their 35th year and we held a bumper Polocrosse tournament with teams attending from Natal, Port Elizabeth, George and East London. It is very humbling being the Chairperson of our small club where everyone pulls together. There was a lot of work leading up to the tournament with relocating our container and building a wonderful new club house. Special thanks to Nick De Jong from Villager Homes for building this with a very limited budget. 

Some of the very same people also produced some exquisite curry, chicken a la king and rice for the Friday nights meal and cooked up a storm with Steak and 5 different salads on Saturday night.
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Every player received a goodie bag at the welcoming dinner on Friday night thanks to our very generous sponsors. Some of us were counting down the days and then hours to the start of our Tournament. With Andrew Human running the games and starting at 08:00 on Saturday and keeping the games on time it all ran like clockwork. All our Teams had sponsors who donated the most amazing prizes.

The results of the A Division 

Winners: Midas B




Runners Up: Midas A

Chad Von Benecke 1



Brent Von Benecke 1

Jens Bunge 2




Ryan Pretorius 2

Amber Pretorius 3



Andrew Heynes 3

Best No 1:  Chad Von Benecke

Best No 2:Tayla Von Benecke

Best No 3: Andrew Heynes

Horse and Rider Combination: Chad Von Benecke

Golden Pony: Brent Von Benecke horse

The results of the B Division 

Winners: Kempston



Runners Up: Out the Green Box
Jess Rutherford 1




Christine Human 1

Krystle Augustinus 2



Tyrell Holm 2

Liezel Fourie 3




Andrew Human 3

Best No 1:  Christine Human

Best No 2: Krystle Augustinus

Best No 3: Liezel Fourie

Horse and Rider Combination: Jess Rutherford

Golden Pony:  Heather Campbell horse

The results of the C Division 

Winners: Shongweni C



Runners Up: Tegwaans C
Jake Shaw 1




Chris Wood 1

Nikita Gilks 2




Josh Cook 2

Lauren Heynes 3



              Sven Bunge 3

Best No 1:  Jake Shaw

Best No 2: Nikita Gilks

Best No 3: Brigitta Alberts

Horse and Rider Combination: Lauren Heynes

Golden Pony:  Jake Shaw horse
Winners of the Bomber prizes, Nick De Jong and Andrew Human 
Finally a HUGE thank you to all our wonderful sponsors as well as all the club members and their ever supporting families as well as all those people that entered our tournament and help celebrate our 35th anniversary.  
Portfolio reports

Results for Junior Classic 2017:
Future Stars:

4th Place – Jaguars – Sophy Anderson, Caitlyn Odell, Thomas Lynn

3rd Place – Kings – Brad Kent, Ancke Koekemoer, Kayla Heynes

2nd Place – Sunwolves – Amy Fletcher, Sophie Withoft, Sydney Du Toit
1st Place – Cheetah’s (Won by just 1 point) – Chloe Hatch, Ty Von Onselen,                              Morgan Du Toit
U14 Age-group:

4th Place – Stormers – Andrew Lynn, Tilda Beaufils, Brad Kent, Roland Wilson, 
                                     Sven Bunge, Abby Hackland

3rd Place – Crusaders – Louie Jones, Angus Dick, Carah Koekemoer, Josh Cook,
                                      Shana Beukes, Bianca Du Toit

2nd Place – Hurricanes – Andrew Hall, Amy Cocker, Kelly Fletcher, 


                               Chris Wood, Hylton Choice, Liam Claasen

1st Place – Chiefs (Winners by just 2 points) – Jake Shaw, Lauren Heynes, 
                                                                      Jamin Schuch, Nikita Gilks, 








       Ruben Vorster, Sophie Hackland

U16/19 Age-group:

6th Place – Lions – Stuart Odell, Camryn Minnaar, Zack Hooper, Sam Gilson,
                                Ruth O’Sullivan, Tayla Von Benecke, Beth Von Onselen,




      Louise Prudhomme

5th Place – Waratahs – Paige Pretorius, Hannah Lohry, Megan Hatch,
                                     Klari Du Toit, Conor Beukes, Theophile Hautbout,

 



 Candice Odell, Tilanie Groenewald

4th Place – Highlanders – Josh Le Roux, Aidan Lynn, Jade Godfrey, 





    Taylor Payn, Bertille Daras, Marlette Visagie,




              Dovay Clemence

3rd Place – Brumbies – Francois Koekemoer, Trent Cocker, Tabea Schuch,




 Keara Mattheus, Jens Bunge, Valentin Wacrenier,

                                     Laurina Chioso, Rikus Cilliers

2nd Place – Bulls – Jacquie Minnaar, Robert Anderson, Joel Visser, 
 


    Michelle Wiehahn, Clio Strydom, Ethan Gourly, 

                                Johane’ Goosen

1st Place – Sharks – Gael Beaufils, Micha Van Coller, Amy Dodd, Wian Botha,



     Lané Myburgh, Chad Von Benecke, Istvan Schuch, 

                                 Hannah Hatch

Congratulations to all the teams and their coaches.  We look forward to Junior classic 2018.

SAM HEYNES

JUNIOR PRESIDENT

A short update From the International Liaison Officer – Karen Odell
A quick reminder / update of the international happenings this year – 

Senior tour to Australia in April

Well done to both our men’s and ladies teams.  You did us proud. Special congratulations to our men on 3 exciting wins.  I only watched the Saturday game on live streaming and it was incredibly exciting. Talk about BMT from our boys – and coach no doubt.

Senior Quadrangular – USA and UK vs 2 SA teams in June 

Congratulations to those selected.

Junior Festival in July

Zimbabwe and Zambia U19 and U16’s vs SA

Congratulations to those selected 

U14 vs Zambia in Paddock in August 

Congratulations to those selected
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  BEST BIRTHDAY WISHES ON YOUR BIRTHDAY                                     
May
2
-
Emma Dick
3
-
Olivia King
5
-
Megan Vorster
6
-
Sarah Van Wyk

-
Nico Pretorius

7
-
Karen Cocker
8
-
Sophie Hackland
9
-
Gareth Windt
11
-
Dorette Beukes

-
Lucia Van Dyk



15
-
Belinda Dunford Campbell



17
-
Neels Beukes





-
Gerry Vosloo





-
Christine Dickenson



19
-
Michelle Simpson




-
Hannah Van Wyk



20
-
Christine Human



21
-
Taylor Payn




23
-
Tara Rutherford




-
leigh Higgs




25
-
Josh Le Roux



26
-
Steve Gilson



27
-
lara Kent



28
-
Adam Moray



31
-
Aubrey Strauss
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HORSES, etc   
Glen Saddle for sale – very good condition R5500 contact Ashleigh Shaw  0748916657 or sales@saddlery.co.za
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Emmy-Lou announcing the Development game. 
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